
                          STATE OF FLORIDA
                 DIVISION OF ADMINISTRATIVE HEARINGS

JOHNNY D. WHITFIELD,               )
                                   )
          Petitioner,              )
                                   )
vs.                                )  CASE NO. 92-3902
                                   )
HILLSBOROUGH COUNTY SCHOOL         )
BOARD,                             )
                                   )
          Respondent.              )
___________________________________)

                          RECOMMENDED ORDER

     Pursuant to notice, the Division of Administrative Hearings, by its duly
designated Hearing Officer, James E. Bradwell, held a formal hearing in this
case on November 20, 1992, in Tampa, Florida.

                             APPEARANCES

     For Petitioner:  Johnny D. Whitfield, pro se
                      16120 Manorwood Circle
                      Tampa, Florida 33624

     For Respondent:  Thomas M. Gonzalez, Esquire
                      Thompson, Sizemore & Gonzalez
                      Post Office Box 639
                      Tampa, Florida 33601

                       STATEMENT OF THE ISSUE

     Whether or not Petitioner has been discriminated against based on his sex
(male) in violations of the Human Rights Act of 1977, as amended, Chapter 760,
Florida Statutes.

                       PRELIMINARY STATEMENT

     Petitioner, Johnny D. Whitfield, filed a charge of discrimination against
Respondent, Hillsborough County School Board, alleging that he was sexually
harassed over a period of one year prior to filing the subject charge by Debbie
Dyal, a teacher employed by Respondent.  Respondent denied the allegations of
the charge and filed certain affirmative defenses thereto, including the defense
that Petitioner's charge was barred by the requirement that such charges be
filed not more than 180 days fllowing the alleged discrimination.

     Petitioner's charge was first investigated by the Florida Commission on
Human Relations (Commission) which made a determination of "no cause" following
its investigation.  Thereafter, Petitioner was advised of his right to contest
the Commission's decision by requesting a formal hearing.  On June 25, 1992,
Petitioner's petition was transferred to the Division of Administrative Hearings
for the assignment of a Hearing Officer to conduct a formal hearing.  Following



that transmittal, Respondent filed a response to the petition again denying that
it had engaged in any unlawful acts as alleged by Petitioner.  Following
responses from the parties, on September 20, 1992, the matter was noticed for
hearing on November 20, 1992, and was heard as scheduled.

     At the hearing, Respondent presented the testimony of Debbie Dyal, a
teacher; Ron Allen, a principal at Gaither High School since 1984 and an
educator in excess of 31 years; and Ron Tindle, Respondent's director of non-
instructional personnel and security, and an employee of Respondent since 1960.

     Petitioner testified on his behalf.

     A transcript of the proceeding was filed on December 8, 1992.

     Respondent filed a proposed recommended order which was considered in
preparation of this recommended order.  Proposed findings which are not
incorporated herein are the subject of specific rulings in an appendix.

                         FINDINGS OF FACT

     1.  During times material, Ms. Debbie Dyal (Dyal) was employed as a
classroom teacher at Gaither High School, teaching English and Journalism since
the school's opening in 1984.  Dyal first became acquainted with Petitioner
during the fall of 1990.

     2.  Petitioner has been employed by Respondent since 1989 as a trade's
helper in Respondent's air conditioning and refrigeration department's
maintenance repair section.

     3.  Dyal has no supervisory authority over Petitioner, nor does she
evaluate his work.  Dyal has no authority to hire, fire, lay off, demote,
recall, or otherwise discipline Petitioner.

     4.  During several occasions in 1990, Petitioner frequented Dyal's office
admitting himself through the locked door by using his key.  Initially,
Petitioner would come in Dyal's office several times a week.  He later visited
her office on a daily basis.  Initially, Petitioner's visits would last
approximately 15 minutes but then extended to the point that he was spending the
entire class period during which Dyal was free of teaching duties.  There was no
business reason for Petitioner's visits and he does not claim otherwise.

     5.  During December 1990, Petitioner initiated emotional discussions with
Dyal during which times he would cry and talk about problems he was experiencing
with his church.  During this period, Petitioner told Dyal he was "falling in
love with her."  At one point in the conversations, Petitioner attempted to kiss
Dyal whereupon she rebuffed him by pushing him away and telling him that his
conduct was inappropriate.  Dyal also told Petitioner to stop coming to her
office although he continued to do so.  Initially, Dyal did not file a formal
complaint with Respondent's administrators about Petitioner's conduct.

     6.  On February 15, 1991, Petitioner again came to Dyal's office and began
rubbing her neck.  Dyal demanded that he stop and he complied.  However,
Petitioner moved his chair closer and placed his hands onto Dyal's leg.  Dyal
did not immediately complain to Respondent's administrators about the incidents.
However, she did write Petitioner a letter and told him not to return to her
office unless it was work related.



     7.  The following Friday, another teacher at Gaither, Debbie Voiles, came
to Dyal and told her that Petitioner was spending an inordinate about of time in
her office.  Based on the conversation with Voiles, Dyal became concerned and
Dyal and Voiles reported what had occurred to Mary Gonzalez, Assistant English
Department Head at Gaither.

     8.  At Gonzalez's urging, Dyal reported the incidents to Betty Wilson,
Assistant Principal for Curriculum at Gaither, who in turn took the complaint to
the principal, Ron Allen.

     9.  Following the filing of that complaint, Petitioner complained to
Principal Allen contending that he was a victim of sexual harassment and was not
a perpetrator of such.  Dyal was unaware of Petitioner's allegations until
approximately two weeks subsequent to her filing the complaint with Wilson.

     10.  Following Dyal's complaint, she did not send for Petitioner to visit
her office as he contends.

     11.  Petitioner continued visiting Dyal's office until April 1991.  Dyal
complained again in April as did several other teachers.  Petitioner was told by
Respondent's administrators to only have contact with Dyal in an official work-
related capacity.  Petitioner complied with that directive and after April 1991
did not come to Dyal's office until June.

     12.  Ron Allen has been the principal at Gaither since its opening in 1984.

     13.  Allen had several complaints from other teachers and staff at Gaither
concerning Petitioner's actions.  These included Karen Scaglioni, a teacher;
Eileen Hoffman, bookkeeper; Pat Montgomery, an employee in the school's
registrar's office; Helen Alfano, school registrar; Grace Francis,
secretary/clerk of student affairs; Karen Hood, clerk/typist; Mazie Wayne,
clerk/typist; and Jean Valley, Allen's secretary.

     14.  At no time prior to the complaint of sexual harassment by Dyal, did
Petitioner ever complain to Allen about being sexually harassed.  As a result of
Dyal's complaint in February 1991, Allen had the Respondent's security office
investigate the matter.

     15.  Ron Tindle, Director of Non-Instructional Personnel and Security, has
supervisory responsibility for Petitioner.

     16.  In late February 1991, Tindle gathered the complaints from Gaither and
dispatched the security office to investigate them.  The investigation revealed
no basis for Petitioner's complaint of sexual harassment.  To the contrary, the
investigation revealed that several employees at Gaither had been the victim of
improper sexual advances and other acts by Petitioner which were unrelated to
his duties as a trades helper.

     17.  Based on the security investigation, Tindle summoned Petitioner to his
office.  Tindle wrote a memo to Allen and directed him to review the incidents
with Petitioner and to remind him that he was to perform only job-related air
conditioning duties and to avoid contact with staff and/or students at Gaither.
Tindle confirmed the instructions given to Petitioner by a written memo.

     18.  Tindle also sent Petitioner a copy of the work schedule he was to
follow while performing his duties as a trades helper at Gaither.  This was done
to assure that Petitioner knew, without question, the content of his job duties.



     19.  Despite Tindle's efforts, the problem continued and further reports
surfaced of Petitioner having contact with Gaither's staff.  As a result, during
October 1991, Tindle ordered the security department to conduct a second
investigation.  At the time, security had received a statement from a staff
member complaining that Petitioner had blown on her neck, took her hand and
rubbed her neck and later apologized for his conduct.  The security department
also investigated another complaint that Petitioner had grabbed a female staff
member around the waist and squeezed her.

     20.  As a result of those incidents, Tindle considered it in the best
interest of the school and the district to sever its employment relationship
with Petitioner.  Tindle recommended that Petitioner be dismissed, which
recommendation was carried out by Respondent's superintendent of schools.

     21.  Tindle submitted the recommendation of discharge to the superintendent
based on Petitioner's failure to carry out his duties as a trades helper and his
failure to correct his missteps despite two warnings wherein he was counseled to
refrain from improper activities and conduct with the staff and students at
Gaither.

                        CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

     22.  The Division of Administrative Hearings has jurisdiction over the
subject matter of and the parties to this action pursuant to Subsection
120.57(1), Florida Statutes.

     23.  The parties were duly noticed pursuant to Chapter 120, Florida
Statutes.

     24.  Petitioner has the burden of proof to establish the allegations of
sexual harassment as set forth in his petition for relief filed herein.

     25.  Petitioner failed to introduce any evidence that he was sexually
harassed by Debbie Dyal, as alleged in his petition for relief.

                          RECOMMENDATION

     Based on the foregoing findings of fact and conclusions of law, it is

     RECOMMENDED that:

     Petitioner's Petition for Relief filed herein be dismissed in its entirety.

     RECOMMENDED in Tallahassee, Leon County, Florida, this 5th day of February
1993.

                              ___________________________________
                              JAMES E. BRADWELL
                              Hearing Officer
                              Division of Administrative Hearings
                              The DeSoto Building
                              1230 Apalachee Parkway
                              Tallahassee, Florida  32399-1550
                              (904) 488-9675



                              Filed with the Clerk of the
                              Division of Administrative Hearings
                              this 5th day of February 1993.

                             APPENDIX

     Rulings on Respondent's proposed findings of fact:

     Paragraph 3, rejected, not probative.

     Paragraph 4, rejected, conclusions and/or argument.

     Paragraph 5, adopted as modified, Paragraphs 4 and 5, Recommended Order.

     Paragraph 9, adopted as modified, Paragraphs 8 and 9, Recommended Order.

     Paragraph 10, adopted as modified, Paragraph 10, Recommended Order.

     Paragraphs 13-20, adopted as modified, Paragraph 13, Recommended Order.

     Paragraph 29, adopted as modified, Paragraph 21, Recommended Order.
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               NOTICE OF RIGHT TO SUBMIT EXCEPTIONS

All parties have the right to submit written exceptions to this recommended
order.  All agencies allow each party at least 10 days in which to submit
written exceptions.  Some agencies allow a larger period within which to submit
written exceptions.  You should contact the agency that will issue the final
order in this case concerning agency rules on the deadline for filing exceptions
to this recommended order.  Any exceptions to this recommended order should be
filed with the agency that will issue the final order in this case.


